ATTACHMENT 3

BUDGET WORKING PAPER

To: Mayor and Town Council
From: W. Calvin Horton, Town Manager
Subject: Recommendation of Citizens Subcommittee of Budget Review Committee

To Sell the OId Library Building

Date: April 27, 2005

The Citizens Subcommittee of the Budget Review Committeeinits April 11, 2005 report
to the Council recommends:

e Sdeof theOld Library Building
Relocation of the Chapel Hill Museum from the Old Library to the main floor of
the Old Post Office building

e Reocation of the United States Postal Serviceoperation from the main floor of
the Old Post Officeto the basement of the Old Post Office

e Reocation of the State District Court from the main floor of the Old Post Office
to the basement of the Old Post Office
Charging market rate rent for use of the Old Post Office and the Old Town Hall
Holding fundsfrom the sale of the Old Library Buildingin areserveto earn
interest rather than using proceeds as one-timemoney to reduce the tax rate.

Below we offer brief comments and recommendationsfor considerationby the Council.
OLD LIBRARY

L ocation and Present Use. TheOld Libraryislocated at the comer of East Franklin and
Boundary Streets. The Chapel Hill Museum, a private non-profit corporation, occupies
the building under the terms of a lease authorized by the Town Council. Theleaseisfor
aperiod of ten years expiring September 3,2006 with provision for early termination by
the Town upon 180 days written notice.

The property isin the Historic District and is zoned Residential-2. A privately operated
museum isnot alowed in the Residential-2 zoning district. However, from itsinception
the museum archived certain Town records and, because of the archival function, was
considered to be a*“ governmental agency” under the Town definitionof Public Use
Facility. On October 11, 1999, the Council adopted aresolutiondeclaring that the
museum was being operated on behalf of the Town, thusqualifyingit as a Public Cultural
Facility and allowing more flexible use of the building.

Zoning. Uses permitted in the Residential-2zoning district are primarily residential,
includingsinglefamily dwelling units, single family dwelling units with an accessory
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apartment and duplexes. Permitted non-residential usesinclude: elementary or secondary
school, non-profit recreationfacility, public use facility, public cultural facility, place of
worship, essential services, child day care and adult day care. Uses permitted under
termsof a Special Use Permit include: cemetery, group care, park-ride and public service.

SalesValue. Limitationson useimposed by zoning restrictionsmay affect the potential
salesvalueof the property. The Subcommittee suggestedin its presentationto the
council that the Old Library would be agood site for such uses asalaw officeor an
accounting firm. We believethat these useswould not be allowed under the present
zoning. Becausethe property isin the middle of the Historic District and a residential
zoning district, wethink it would be difficult to establish zoning that would allow private
officeor other commercia uses.

The estimated insurance value of the Old Library isabout $2.7 million. We do not know
what the salesvalue of the building might be.

Reserve of Sales Proceeds. If the Council sold the Old Library and paid for the

rel ocation of the museum, and if net proceeds were $2.3 million as estimated by the
Subcommitteethen the proceeds could be placed in reserveas recommended by the
Subcommittee. The Town isauthorized to invest fundsfor up to ayear. At present rates
of about 3.5%, earningswould total about $80,000.

Market Rate Rent. The Subcommittee recommendsthat the Council charge market
raterent for the Old Post Office and Old Town Hall. If the Old Library is not sold, we
assumethat the Subcommittee would recommend securing market rate rent for the
building. The Council has alowed the Museumto lease the Old Library without rent asa
Public Cultura Facility providing services valued by the Council. TheMuseumis
repaying the Town arelatively small amount each year for the amortized costs of certain
major maintenanceitems. We do not know at what dollar level rent would be considered
“market rate” for afacility of thistype with limitations presently imposed by zoning and
the Council. The Council could consider authorizing negotiationsfor an annual rental
payment from the Museum.

Affect on Museum. In the attached April 15, 2005 letter from Larry T. Loeser and
Nancy J. Fanner the Museum statesthat the discussionof apossiblesaleis*having a
discernibleimpact on the Museum’ s day-to-day operations, membership renewal's, and
fund-raisingactivities’ and requests “areasonableright of first refusa on al plansfor the
current building.” The Museum also requests a meeting with representatives of the
Council “to learnthe facts and be active members of the decision-making process.”

The Subcommittee recommends rel ocating the Museum to the main floor of the Old Post
Office Building. The Old Library building now occupied by the Museum total s about
12,800 squarefeet, with a portion of the space used for other purposes, includingarchive
of Town recordsand quartersfor the Historical Society. Themain floor of the Old Post
Officetotalsabout 7,600 squarefeet. The Museum needs office, storage, and preparation
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space aswell asdisplay space. We do not know whether Museum operationswould fit
on thefirst floor of the Old Post Office.

Thesite of the Old Post Office has the advantage of being in the heart of downtown
Chapel Hill, making it easier to find and perhaps more attractiveas a destinationnear
restaurants, shops and the campus of the University. The Old Libraryis moredifficult to
find, seemslesslikely to draw traffic to downtown businesses, but has convenient free
parking.

Neighborhood I nter ests. Based on personal recollections and review of records, we
believethat neighborsin the Historic District surrounding the Old Library will be
interestedin what use is made of the building, because of potential effectson the
neighborhood. The Council has been ableto exert relatively detailed control over the
effectson the neighborhood by retaining ownership of the property. The Council would
haveless control if the property issold. If the Council wishesto further exploresale of
the property we believe that conducting a public forum on the issue would be appropriate.

Town’s Longand Short Term Interests. The Town's population is expected to reach
about 73,000in 2030, and we believe that the need for public services, public officesand
public meeting space will increase with population over the next 25 years.

Wethink that it would bein the Town's long term intereststo maintain ownership of the
Old Library property so that the Council could control the use of the property and
preserveit for future Town needs. Finding property for Town uses already isdifficult
and will become more challenging and expensivein thefuture. Retainingownership
would not preclude the Council from seeking market rate rentsfrom non-Town usersin
order to gain revenue, if the Council determinesthat such acourseisdesirable.

For the short term, we think a good argument can be made that the Town should recover
the use of the OId Library for use as public meeting space and officesfor the Parksand
Recreation Department, which now operates out of ametal building that was formerly a
mai ntenance shop.

OLD POST OFFICE

The Subcommitteerecommends rel ocating the Chapel Hill Museum from the OId Library
to the Old Post Office, and moving the State District Court and United States Postal
Serviceretail operationto the basement of the Old Post Officein renovated quarters. The
Subcommitteeal so recommends charging market rate rent for tenantsof the Old Post
Office.

L ocation and Present Use. The Old Post Officeis located at the comer of East Franklin
and Henderson Streets on one of the most prominent and storied cornersin downtown
Chapel Hill. The building was purchased by thetown in 1979. It now has multipleuses:
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o The State District Court occupiesabout 3,000 squarefeet on the main floor for
use as court room and offices.

e ThePosta Serviceoccupiesabout 3,000 square feet on the main floor for retail
operations.

e Theremainder of thefirst floor islobby spacefor the court system and access
spacefor postal customersqueuing for servicesor accessing postal boxes.

e TheFranklin Street Teen Center occupiesabout 2,300 squarefeet in the
basement.

e About 1,000 square feet in the basement are developed as offices and have been
used in the past by the District Attorney and the Downtown Commission.
About 500 squarefeet in the basement are used for storage of Town records.

e Theremainder of the spacein the building isin restrooms, hallways, mechanical
space, loading dock, etc.

Present Use Agreements. Some uses of the Old Post Office are allowed under the terms
of lease agreements and some by less formal arrangement, as described below.

Postal Service. Thelongest term use of the buildingisthat of the United States Postal
Service. The Postal Service constructed the buildingin 1937 and has continuously
occupied it sincethat time. A conditionof saleto the Townin 1979 was a 25-year, no-
cost lease-back of 3,000 square feet of space along with parking and access
arrangements.  Thepresent leaseisfor aperiod of ten years expiring August 14, 2014
with provisionfor early termination by the Town upon two yearswritten notice. Rent is
established at $15,140 annudly. Therent isintended to recover basic utility costsand
custodial services.

State District Court. Thereisno lease associated with thejudicial functionsin the Old
Post Office. The Town isnot required to provide court facilitiesand has chosen to do so
because of benefitsto citizensand Town operations. The Town receivesa portion of fees
paid in to the Court for certain types of casesdealt with at the Old Post Office court
facilities. Total feesremitted to the Town in 2004-05 are estimated to be about $50,000.
We believethat the Court could be required to vacate upon reasonable notice.

Franklin Street Teen Center. The Teen Center has been leasing a part of the Old Post
Office basement since 1984. No rent isreceived; the considerationfor the leaseis the
servicesprovided by the Teen Center. Thelast leasefor the Teen Center expired August
21, 2004. Discussionsfor renewd of the lease are underway.

Basement OfficeSpace. The Downtown Commission continues to use a portion of the
office spacein the basement for storage without a lease and with no cost charged. Itsuse
could be terminated at will upon reasonable notice.

Relocation of Chape Hill Museum to Old Post Office. We aready have commented
aboveon the potential for rel ocation of the Museum to the main floor of the Old Post
Office as recommended by the Subcommittee. Such relocationwould requiremoving the
Court and the Post Office to the basement.
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Relocation of Court to Basement. Relocation of the Court to the basement would
requirerelocation of the Teen Center, relocation of the Town’ s recordsstoragefacility,
and reconstructionof the basement areathat it would occupy.

Reconstruction would be necessary to rearrange the space for Court use and provide
modem services. Wedo not know whether the basement space could be reconstructed in
amanner that would meet the requirements established by State standardsfor court
rooms; however, we believeit to be unlikely, especially because of handicapped access
requirements, limitationson fire exit ways, and security concerns. In addition, the
relatively low ceiling height of the basement seems not to be appropriate for acourt room
use. We believe that the cost of reconstructionwould be substantial.

We do not know whether the Court would be willing to occupy a reconstructed basement
space. If the court decided not to hold sessionsin Chapel Hill, we believe citizenswho
now have the convenienceof attending court in Chapel Hill for certain caseswould have
to travel to Hillsborough. We a so would be concerned about additional Police
Department operating costs required by travel to and waitingtimein Hillsborough.

Relocation of Postal Serviceto Basement. Relocation of the Postal Serviceto the
basement also would require reconstruction of the basement areathat it would occupy
and such work would be expensive. We do not know whether the basement space could
be reconstructed in amanner that would meet the requirements established by the Postal
Servicefor customer access and convenience. Based on our previous experiencein
negotiating with the Postal Service, we would expect the processof negotiating about
such a changewould be deliberate.

We believe that thereisvaluein retainingaretail Postal Servicestationin the Old Post
Office. It has functionedas acommunity gathering place for many years, in part because
alarge number of citizensregularly go thereto collect their mail or conduct other postal
business. It continuesto be a viable business|ocation for the Postal Service because
citizensfind the location convenient.

Adequacy of Spacefor Both Operations. Because of the layout of mechanical
equipment, plumbing, exit and access pointsit may not be possibleto fit both the Court
facilitiesand the Postal Service operation in the basement of the Old Post Office.

Relocation of Teen Center. Putting either the Court or the Postal Servicein the
basement would requirerelocation of the Teen Center because of space limitationsand
the basic incompatibility of the uses. The Town hasno other spaceto which the Teen
Center might berelocated. We believeits continued operation might be questionable if
relocation wererequired. The Teen Center serves young people who are not attracted to
participatein other recreationand service programs offered by the Town.

Relocation of Other Uses. Relocation of the Court and the Postal Serviceto the
basement would requirerelocation of the Town’s records storagefacility. We presently



have no other location availableand likely would haveto rent space. The Downtown
Commission likely could relocate to space provided by amember of the organization.

Market Rate Rent. We discussabove the possibility of negotiating market rate rent
with the Chapel Hill Museum. Theissueswould be the same whether the Museum was
located at the Old Library or the Old Post Office.

Asto the Court, we believeit islikely that the court would agreeto provide only the
designated fees collected from the casestried in thefacility, just asit does now.

Asto the Postal Service, when we negotiated with it previoudly, it was with an objective
of recoveringmore of our costsfor alowing their occupancy but ensuring that their
occupancy continued, as directed by the Council. A different negotiating environment
with different guiding objectivescould produce adifferent result.

We do not know whether the Teen Center would be able to pay rent, whether at market
rate or somelesser amount. It isanon-profit organization that has no source of funding
other than donations, as we understand it.

Town’s Long and Short Term Interests. We believethat the Town's long term interest
will be best served by retaining ownership of the Old Post Office. At least for the near
future, we believethat it isbeneficial to retain both the Court and Postal Serviceas
primary tenantsin the building. We also believe that the Town benefitsfrom operation of
the Teen Center.

OLD TOWN HALL

The Subcommittee recommends charging market rate rent to the occupant of the Old
Town Hall.

L ocation and Present Use. TheOld Town Hall islocated on the northwest comer
Columbiaand West Rosemary Streets. The entirety of its 10,300 squarefeet is used by
the Interfaith Council as a community kitchen and men’s shelter.

Present Use Agreement. The Council has leased the Old Town Hall to the Interfaith
Council since1985. The present lease expired August 31,2004 and continuesfrom
month-to-month. The Interfaith Council is preparing arequest for |ease renewal

The Town chargesno rent for the lease and paysfor al utilitiesand custodial servicein
exchangefor the servicesprovided by the Interfaith Council. The Town also paysfor
regular and capital maintenanceof the building. In addition, the Council has authorized
several grantsin support of the operations of the Interfaith Council.

Market Rate Rent. It seemsunlikely that the Interfaith Council would be ableto raise
funds necessary to pay market rate rent for the property. If the building were not
occupied by the Interfaith Council, we believe that it would be relatively easy to lease the



&

facility at market rate, possibly after discounting for the costs of space reconfiguration
and upfitting.

Town’s Long and Short Term Interests. Webdlievethat it isinthe Town’'s long term
intereststo retain ownership of the building to meet futuremunicipa needs. Asnoted
above, the need for town service, town offices and public meeting space will increase
with populationover the next 25 years. Retaining this property will reducethe challenge
of finding space for Town operationsin the future.

The Town already leases about 1170 squarefeet of office spacefor the Stormwater
Management Utility Program. We expect additional spacewill haveto be leased over the
next few years as service demandsincreasein several departments.

Relocation of the Interfaith Council kitchen and men’s shelter to more appropriate space
would return the Old Town Hall to the use of the Town. We bdlievethat it isin the
Town'’s interest to assist the Interfaith Council in developing anew facility in anew
locationin the next few years. In recent discussions authorized by the Council in
responseto arequest from the Interfaith Council, we identified Town-owned properties
aspotentia sitesfor anew men’s shelter.

CONCLUSON

The Subcommittee’ s recommendations deserve the careful considerationof the Council.
Their advice has prompted areview of the use of Town properties that otherwisemight
not have been done because of the press of regular business.

Based on our review, we believe that the Old Library, Old Post Officeand Old Town
Hall should be retained becausethey areimportant assetsthat will be useful to the Town
for thelong run.

Wethink, in particular, that the Old Town Hall will be needed within afew yearsto meet
Town public service, office space and meeting space needs and that the Town should
work to recover the use of thisbuilding. We aso believe that the Town should explore
the option of recoveringthe use of the Old Library as public meeting space and offices
for the Parks and Recreation Department.

We believe that the Old Post Office should continueto serve asaDistrict Court facility
for the next few years, that thereis continuingvauein having a Postal Serviceretail
operation in the downtown, and that the Teen Center lease should be renewed for the
foreseeable future.

Although thisreport is not as thorough as we would be able to provide given moretime,
we thought that it would be useful to the Council to have at least an initial assessment for
discussion. We also know that all of the organizations affected will be interested in
learning the Council’ s thoughts about how to proceed.
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RECOMMENDATION
We recommend that the Council consider the recommendation of the Citizens

Subcommittee and givedirection to the Manager as to the need for additional information
or as how to proceed.



